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GSFM	 How	 did	 you	 f ind	 out	 about	
the	Academy	Award	nomination	 for	Fresh 

Guacamole?	

PES	 I	was	 sleeping.	 I	 had	 turned	my	 cell	
phone	off	and	when	I	woke	up,	I	turned	it	
back	on	and	there	were	tons	of	texts	pouring	
in,	kind	of	sounding	like	I	won	a	slot	machine.	

GSFM	 Your	video,	Roof Sex,	went	viral	in	
2002	and	you	cemented	your	reputation	as	
one	of	the	most	innovative	DIY	filmmakers	of	
your	generation.	Now	your	work	is	being	rec-
ognized	by	the	Academy	with	your	film	being	
the	shortest	short	film	ever	nominated.	What	
does	this	nomination	mean	for	you?

PES	 I	had	reduced	my	expectations	because	
Fresh Guacamole	is	not	really	the	type	of	film	the	
Academy	traditionally	selects.	As	you	know,	
it’s	very	short,	it	doesn’t	have	any	characters,	
doesn’t	have	any	sentiment	or	emotion	and	it	
doesn’t	have	a	story.	The	short	film	category	
for	the	Oscars	allows	films	up	to	40	minutes,	
so	for	a	one	minute	and	40	second	film	to	be	
nominated	is	really	kind	of	a	breakthrough.	In	
fact,	the	Academy	did	confirm	with	us	that	it	
is	the	shortest	film	ever	nominated.	I	take	that	
as	a	personal	compliment	because	I’ve	been	
making	these	very	short	films	for	so	long	and	
I	believe	in	the	power	of	that	format.	I	like	to	
think	of	it	as	short	and	re-watchable	versus	
the	kind	of	film	that	you	might	watch	once	
in	a	theatrical	setting.	My	films	are	arguably	
more	rewarding	as	an	online	viewing	experi-
ence	where	people	have	control	of	the	scrub	
bars	and	can	go	back	and	forth	and	explore	
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details	in	the	background	and	there’s	ideas	tucked	
in	there	on	all	different	layers.	For	the	past	ten	
years,	 the	possibilities	of	sharing	 f ilms	on	the	
internet	have	really	influenced	the	way	I	make	
films.

I	used	to	just	put	my	films	online	directly	after	I	
made	them.	This	time	I	wanted	to	experiment	
and	try	something	different.	Showtime	was	going	
to	go	online	with	the	film	on	March	7	last	year,	so	
it	gave	me	a	small	window	in	which	I	could	make	
the	film	eligible	for	the	Oscars.	I	just	decided	to	
do	that	and	call	together	some	favors	around	
town	in	Los	Angeles,	particularly	Greg	Laemmle	
of	the	Laemmle	Theaters	who	ran	it	before	The 

Artist.	It	premiered	before	The Artist	for	about	a	
week	before	it	went	online.

GSFM	 What	was	your	experience	like	at	the	
Oscars?	I	know	you	had	a	baby	sometime	around	
then	as	well,	right?

PES	 The	whole	experience	has	been	kind	of	sur-
real	because	like	you	said,	my	wife	and	I,	we	had	
our	second	baby	on	February	1,	two	days	before	
the	nominees’	luncheon	which	is	a	big	event	lead-
ing	to	the	Oscars.	It	was	a	surreal	experience	
to	be	talking	to	Tim	Burton,	whose	work	I’ve	
admired	for	years	and	years	and	a	half	hour	later,	
I’m	at	the	hospital	taking	our	baby	home.	It	was	
just	such	a	weird	combination	of	events.	Every	
single	day,	I	had	something	to	do	for	the	Oscars.	
Once	you	get	past	the	voting	deadline,	then	they	
start	throwing	all	these	big	parties.	And	of	course,	
the	event	itself,	being	greeted	by	a	SWAT	team	
on	Hollywood	Boulevard,	that	was	fun	and	then	
ten	seconds	later,	having	a	security	pat	down,	that	
wasn’t	fun	and	then	all	of	a	sudden,	you’re	walk-
ing	this	red	carpet	which	I’ve	only	seen	on	TV.	I	
had	no	firsthand	experience	about	what	it	would	

be	like	to	have	thousands	of	cameras	trained	on	
you.	It	took	longer	than	expected	to	walk	the	
red	carpet,	it	took	about	an	hour	because	there’s	
so	many	people	there	trying	to	talk	to	you	and	
engage	you	in	little	interviews	and	take	pictures	
of	you.	

And	then	of	course,	the	ceremony	itself,	experi-
encing	that	inside	the	theater	versus	on	TV,	you	
get	to	appreciate	how	impeccable	the	produc-
tion	is,	how	flawlessly	everything	is	timed.	And,	
of	course,	it’s	just	totally	whacko	to	be	there	with	
so	many	celebrities	in	one	place,	you	just	become	
blind	to	it.	

There	was	this	one	old	guy	who	crept	up	behind	
a	smaller	old	guy	and	jumped	on	him,	horsing	
around.	Then	they	turned	around	and	 it	was	
Robert	DeNiro	who	had	jumped	on	Dustin	Hoff-
man	like	fraternity	brothers	and	this	is	three	feet	
away	from	me.	A	nervous	moment	for	me	in	the	
evening	was,	I	had	a	drink	filled	to	the	brim	at	
the	governor’s	ball	afterwards	and	I	was	making	
my	way	back	through	the	crowd	and	who	comes	
walking	directly	at	me	but	Charlize	Theron	in	this	
beautiful,	statuesque	white	gown.	And	I’m	think-
ing	to	myself,	I	have	to	focus	on	not	spilling	this	
red	drink	all	over	her	because	there’s	so	many	
people	in	this	room.	It’s	hard	not	to	be	a	little	bit	
caught	up	in	the	celebrity	aspects	of	it,	which	is	
fun.	It’s	especially	fun	when	celebrities	are	familiar	
with	my	work	and	apparently	have	followed	it	for	
years	as	well	so	that’s	always	a	nice	discovery.	

GSFM	 Now	you	are	a	celebrity	yourself	and	
your	work	definitely	deserves	recognition.	Tell	
us	about	your	creative	process	overall	and	spe-
cifically	for	Fresh Guacamole.	Where	do	you	get	
these	ideas	of	transforming	familiar	objects	and	

presenting	them	in	a	completely	different	way?

PES	 Well	it’s	a	personal	style	that	I’ve	developed,	I	
would	say,	over	the	past	ten	years.	I	think	it	comes	
back	to	just	the	way	I	think	or	my	sense	of	humor.	
I	like	to	think	of	it	as	a	language	of	objects	because	
objects	come	with	all	these	associations,	wordplay,	
visual	associations,	and	lookalikes.	I	think	I’ve	always	
been	intrigued	by	that	and	it’s	just	been	a	

natural	thing	for	me.	It’s	just	a	dinner	table	joke	or	a	
personal	insight	when	you’re	walking	on	the	street,	
but	if	you	make	a	film	and	you	put	it	together	in	a	
format	that	can	be	transmitted	to	millions	of	peo-
ple,	millions	of	people	can	all	of	a	sudden	have	that	
moment	of	recognition.	The	objects	are	not	ran-
domly	chosen.	There’s	always	a	high	degree	of	logic	
involved	in	choosing	an	object	to	replace	another	
object	and	it	becomes	almost	a	puzzle	for	people	

to	figure	out	what	that	logical	connection	is.	So	for	
instance,	the	ingredients	in	Fresh Guacamole,	you	have	
to	actually	think	about	what	object	represents	what	
ingredient.	Americans	think	that	you’re	supposed	to	
have	cilantro	in	guacamole	but	I	did	my	research	in	
Mexico	and	it’s	not	traditionally	put	in	guacamole.	So	
everyone’s	wrong	who	says	something	is	cilantro	but	
you	know,	that’s	what’s	fun,	people	try	to	figure	out	

what	the	actual	recipe	is.	So	that’s	just	part	of	it	
for	me.	

Whenever	I	walk	into	a	food	store	and	see	a	pile	of	
avocados,	I	think	“grenades”	-	this	has	been	going	on	
for	as	long	as	I	can	remember.		I	wanted	to	use	this	
idea	in	a	film,	so	I	naturally	started	thinking,	I	need	
to	make	a	dish	with	avocado	as	a	central	 ingredi-
ent.	I	knew	it	had	to	be	guacamole.	I	used	to	live	
in	New	York,	there	was	a	Mexican	restaurant	near	
me	that	used	to	make	guacamole	tableside	in	the	
molcajete.	They	used	to	wheel	the	little	cart	to	your	

“My films are arguably more rewarding as an online 
viewing experience where people have control of the 

scrub bars and can go back and forth and explore 
details in the background and there’s ideas tucked in 

there on all different layers.”

like,	really	chopping.	And	then	I	had	a	co-ani-
mator	who	helped	me	toggle	the	video	feeds,	
the	video	assists	that	we	use	to	line	things	up	
and	also	animate	some	of	the	objects	around	
the	knife.	You	know	those	people	who	stand	
on	the	street	and	they	pretend	to	be	statues	
for	hours?	That’s	kind	of	what	it’s	like,	I	stand	
there	over	 the	 table	and	move	my	hands	
very	slightly	for	hours.	So	everything	is	pho-
tographed	in	front	of	the	camera	-	there’s	no	
computer	generated	imagery	in	it.	

GSFM	 Did	you	edit	it	as	well?

PES	 Yeah.	I	edit	my	own	films	and	a	lot	of	
people	don’t	 know	 this	but	 I	do	my	own	
sound	design.	I	go	into	a	period	where	I	start	
recording	all	the	sounds	that	I	have	in	my	mind	
for	the	film	and	all	the	little	details	that	I	want.	
I	flew	to	New	York	to	do	a	final	mix.

GSFM	 Talking	about	New	York,	 there	
have	been	thousands	of	films	and	videos	shot	
in	New	York,	in	Manhattan,	but	I	think	no-one	
made	old	chairs	have	intercourse	on	the	top	
of	a	building.	What	made	you	think	of	this	idea	
for	Roof Sex?	

PES	 Well,	it	was	the	first	animated	film	that	
I	ever	made.		When	I	was	growing	up,	my	
parents	had	this	living	room	that	we	weren’t	
allowed	to	go	in,	my	brother	and	I,	it	was	this	
off-limits	thing.	And	in	this	room	was	this	giant	
rug,	this	shag	rug	and	two	gold	chairs.	We	
weren’t	allowed	in	there	except	to	take	pic-
tures	on	a	holiday,	like	Easter	or	Christmas.	
Cut	forward	to	about	25	years	later,	my	par-
ents	were	finally	moving	out	of	their	house	
and	I	get	a	call	one	day	saying	do	you	want	the	

table	and	make	it	and	one	of	the	things	that	
always	fascinated	me	about	making	guacamole	
is	how	cool	it	is,	the	way	that	a	cook	wields	
a	knife	and	cuts	open	an	avocado.	The	way	
that	experienced	chefs	do	it,	to	remove	the	
pit,	is	to	take	that	knife	and	just	kind	of	whip	
it	into	the	pit,	at	the	risk	of	cutting	your	hand	
off,	that	you’re	going	to	hit	that	pit	and	then	
twist	it	slightly	and	pull	the	pit	out	because	it	
sticks	to	the	end	of	the	knife.	So	that’s	exactly	
how	I	shot	it	but	if	you’ve	ever	seen	it	done	in	
person,	it’s	a	very	tactile,	process-driven	food	
to	make.

In	Western Spaghetti,	which	as	you	know	was	
the	first	cooking	film	I	made,	that	was	more	
about	cooking	and	putting	ingredients	under	
heat.	This	film	is	more	about	chopping,	it’s	
more	about	that	big	magical	knife	that	I	got,	
cutting	and	transforming	ingredients	because	
that’s	what	guacamole	is	about.	There	is	no	
heat,	 there’s	 just	simply	dicing	and	cutting	
and	then	mashing	it	all	together	in	the	mol-
cajete.	Essentially,	I	start	with	a	simple	idea	
like	the	grenade	as	an	avocado	and	build	that	
out.	What	other	ingredients	do	I	need?	I	start	
brainstorming	for	those	ideas	until	I	feel	like	I	
have	enough	good	ideas	to	make	a	film	and	
if	I	didn’t	have	enough	good	ideas,	I	probably	
wouldn’t	have	made	the	film.

GSFM	 Let’s	 talk	about	 the	production	
side	a	little	bit.	It’s	produced	without	any	com-
puter	effects,	this	was	all	stop	motion.	How	
long	did	it	take	you	to	do	that?	

PES	 The	production	took	about	four	months	
from	start	to	finish.	I	use	my	own	hands	in	
the	film	so	I’m	animating	my	own	hands	to	be	

literature	and	printmaking.	I	was	not	into	film	
and	animation	until	I	graduated	college.

GSFM	 Tell	me	about	your	college	time.	
I’ve	heard	that	you	printed	your	own	books	
using	paper	made	from	recycled	underwear.

PES	 Yeah.	You	know,	I	grew	up	as	an	artistic	
kid,	I	drew	from	an	early	age	and	that	con-
tinued	through	high	school	where	I	learned	
to	paint	and	started	showing	my	paintings.	
When	I	went	to	college,	I	remembered	that	a	
high	school	teacher	told	me	that	I	would	really	
like	printmaking	because	it	was	very	process-
heavy.	

So	I	took	a	printmaking	class	and	I	ended	up	
taking	printmaking	classes	throughout	college	
because	I	fell	in	love	with	it	and	I	had	a	won-
derful	mentor,	Dean	Dass	at	the	University	of	
Virginia.	He	was	this	fantastic	bookmaker	and	
he	taught	us	how,	in	the	style	of	William	Blake,	
to	write	our	books,	illustrate	them	and	then	
print	them	on	paper	that	you	made	and	then	
bind	them	by	killing	a	cow	and	taking	the	skin	
and	wrapping	it	-	you	know,	essentially,	mak-
ing	the	entire	thing	yourself.

One	of	the	coolest	things	he	had	was	this	
paper	making	machine	in	the	studio	and	it	
could	turn	anything	into	pulp	that	could	then	
be	turned	into	paper.	I	started	throwing	my	
underwear	in	there.	The	way	it	works	is	you	
throw	it	in	one	night,	you	come	back	the	next	
morning	and	it’s	pulp	and	then	you	lay	it	out	
on	sheets	that	arealmost	like	screens	that	you	
can	dry	in	the	sun	and	when	it	dries	to	take	
the	paper	and	you	can	print	your	books	on	
them.	So	I	made	a	book	in	college.	It	was	a	

chairs	for	your	apartment	in	New	York,	my	
bachelor	pad.	At	the	time,	I	was	living	on	94th	
Street	and	Broadway	on	the	Upper	West	Side	
and	I	couldn’t	get	my	head	around	this.

I	was	 like,	“Mom,	what	do	you	mean,	you	
haven’t	allowed	me	to	sit	on	these	chairs	for	
25	years,	now	you’re	just	going	to	give	them	
to	me?”	So	sure	enough	I	said	I’ll	take	them,	
so	I	brought	them	up	to	my	apartment.	I	was	
living	with	two	other	guys	at	the	time	and	
we	played	video	games	around	the	clock	and	
everyone	was	happy	to	get	these	gold	chairs.	
Maybe	one	of	 the	 f irst	nights	 I	was	 there	
thinking	 to	myself,	 these	poor	chairs	have	
been	cooped	up	in	a	room	for	25	years,	what	
would	they	like	to	do	more	than	anything	else	
on	the	planet?	Roof	Sex	was	my	answer	to	
that	question.	And	it	was	a	little	sad	because	
I	had	to	destroy	one	of	the	chairs.

GSFM					What	did	your	Mom	say	about	that?

PES	 					She	was	okay	with	it.	In	fact,	she	was	
more	disturbed	that	I	asked	her	if	she	would	
help	turn	one	of	my	roommates,	Michael	Han-
nigan,	into	a	grandma	for	the	film.	One	night,	
he	was	probably	stoned	-	maybe	I	was	stoned	
too,	I	looked	at	him	and	I	thought,	gosh,	I	could	
turn	this	guy	into	a	grandmother,	I	think	it’ll	
work.	And	I	did	that.	I	called	my	Mom,	she’s	a	
hair	stylist	and	she	turned	Mike	into	grandma.		
Still	to	this	day,	a	lot	of	people	don’t	know	it’s	
a	man.	

GSFM	 Did	you	study	animation	in	school?

PES	 I	had	to	teach	myself	how	to	animate.	
I	didn’t	go	to	school	for	animation,	I	studied	
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little	story	about	how	my	grandmother	once	
tried	to	serve	me	a	meatloaf	that	was	the	
most	disgusting	thing	I	had	ever	had.	I	must	
have	put	like,	eight	months	of	work	into	this	
book	with	all	the	etching	and	the	illustrations	
and	the	printing	and	the	bookmaking	and	the	
paper	making.	People	were	intrigued	by	how	
much	effort	I	put	into	this	one	little	book	and	I	
think	I	had	the	notion	at	that	point	that,	oh	my	
God,	I	put	eight	months	and	like,	20	people	
can	see	this?	I’ve	got	to	find	a	new	medium.	
I’ve	got	to	f ind	a	way	 in	which	I	can	make	
something	and	then	share	it	with	millions	and	
millions	of	people.	I	remember	the	Internet	
was	really	getting	started	right	as	I	graduated	
college	and	of	course,	I	just	embraced	it	and	
saw	it	immediately	as	the	platform	on	which	
I	would	be	able	to	share	my	ideas	with	the	
world.	

GSFM	 What	are	 the	projects	you	are	
working	on	right	now?	

PES	 Well	I	have	two	feature	films	that	I’m	
developing,	one	is	based	on	the	Garbage Pail 

Kids	which	is	a	trading	card	series	from	the	
1980’s.	Then	I	have	another	project	called	Lost 

& Found	which	I’m	developing	with	the	writer	
Seth	Grahame	Smith	who	wrote	Tim	Bur-
ton’s	Dark Shadows	and	Abe Lincoln: Vampire 

Hunter,	and	I’m	also	working	on	another	cook-
ing	film	to	follow	Western Spaghetti	and	Fresh 

Guacamole.			As	several	people	have	pointed	
out	to	me,	I	can’t	just	make	two,	I	have	to	
make	three.	So	there	will	be	a	third	to	com-
plete	the	trilogy	hopefully	by	the	end	of	the	
year.
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